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NEED TO ENFORCE THE TOTTING UP BAN  

 

There is considerable disquiet over driver and riders who accumulate twelve point on their licence 

and yet fail to receive the statutory ban on the grounds of claiming exceptional hardship or other 

mitigating circumstances and it would seem that the courts  have become much more lenient 

accepting any plausible excuse not to exercise their legal obligation and duty or at least that is 

what many would contest.  

 

Figures show that more than 83,000 people escaped an 

automatic driving ban due to ômitigating circumstancesõ 

between 2011 and 2020 which many would claim as 

unacceptable. 

 

This has led to Cycling UK to published a report highlighting 

how ôfailings in the UKõs road justice systemõ have allowed 

drivers to escape disqualification and subsequently cause 

death and injury on the road  at a time when they should 

have been serving their ban . 

 

The report highlights two motorists whose penalty points 

from driving offences would normally have resulted in a ban 

but who were allowed to keep their licences after pleading 

exceptional hardship and  In each case, they were later 

imprisoned for causi ng death by dangerous driving. 

 

 

In the first case a driver  had eight convictions 

for using a mobile phone while driving but 

escaped a ban by arguing that it would cause 

him to lose his job.  Six weeks later while 

texting behind the wheel, he crashed into the 

back of cyclist killing him. He was later jailed 

for nine years for causing death by dangerous 

driving.  

 

Another driver  ran over 13-year-old boy who 

died from serious injuries including a severed 

spinal cord. This driver had taken  had taken 

methadone, failed to stop and abandoned his 

car two miles away. In this case the driver 

served a reported three months in prison 

after admitting failing to stop and r eport the 

crash and having no insurance or MOT. Later 

following mobile phone offences  he escaped a 

ban by pleading exceptional hardship, saying 

it would affect his job and his ability to care 

for his mother  and then three  months later  he 

was taking a call on his hands-free mobile 

when he jumped a red light in his van and hit 

30-year-old motorcyclist who died from his 

injuries the following day. Finally one could 

say that justice was done when he was  

convicted of causing death by dangerous 

driving and jailed  for seven years. 

 

As a result of these two examples and many others Cycling UK is calling for laws to be overhauled  

(or even implemented as they should) and they are not alone . The argument for exceptional 

hardship claims has got out of hand and rather than be the exception to the rule they have become 

more the norm.  

 

You can find a copy of the report  at  
https://www.grahamfeest.com/resources/latest -uploads/ after which i t  can be located at: 
https://www.grahamfeest.com/resources/documents/reports -and-research-documents/  
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THE ELECTRIC REVOLUTION CONTINUES 

 

We are heading for an electric car revolution according to the latest figures published in research 

undertaken by Kwick  Fit ð well not surprising you may say given that come 2030 you will not be able 

to purchase a petrol or diesel car.  

 

It would now appear that h ybrid or fully electric cars have overtaken petrol and diesel models as 

most driversõ expected next vehicle. Twelve months ago, 33% of drivers expected their next car to 

be a low emission vehicle, as opposed to 41% who said their next car would have a petrol or diesel 

engine. Now however 37% state that their next vehicle will  be low emissions rather than  diesel or 

petrol . There are still 2 8% of drivers yet to make up their mind but this is up from 26% a year ago so 

minds are beginning to open and change. 

 

There clearly are worries and concerns for many in 

making this change before it is forced upon them 

with many of  the old favourites being stated 

according to the research as depicted in the table  

 

Of all the UK regions, drivers in London are the 

most likely to be considering the switch. Here, 65% 

of drivers say they are doing so. The second 

highest region is the Nor th East, with 49%, while 

the lowest is Scotland, where only 24%.  

 

There is still much more to do to further 

encourage people to change as at present, only 

one in nine drivers (11%) planning to buy another 

vehicle are c onsidering fully electric cars.  

 

Those drivers who are not making the change this 

time round have clearly calculated that they have 

another period of a new car before the need will 

arise and then hopefully many of the concerned 

expressed will have be resolved.  

 

There is also a view that householders ought to be given government help to have external charging 

points fitted to their homes in the same way in which they are providing finds for roof insulation 

and new household boilers etc.  

 

Another issue which gives rise for concern is that all electric vehicles have automatic transmission 

which means currently those people  that people learn to drive  and pass their test  on a vehicle with 

this kind of transmission will not be able to drive a manual car which will occupy the second -hand 

market for many years to come and be in the affordable range for newly qualified drivers.  

 

The Government needs to look urgently at the licencing laws to resolve this matter in some way - 

perhaps by means of a conversion course enabling a qualified driver who ha s been tested in an 

automatic transmission car undertaking training and being signed off by an authorised driver 

trainer .  
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REDUCING THE SPEED ON MOTORWAYS IN THE WET 

 

We have known for some time that driving on wet roads increases the risk of a crash, increases the 

overall stopping distances and gives rise to reduced visibility added to by the spay from other 

vehicles  particularly where drivers take no action to reduce their s peed. 

 

Statistically, the UK has some of the safest motorways in Europe but itõs also the case that there 

hasnõt been a reduction in casualties of all severities on these roads since 2012, so perhaps thereõs 

an argument for looking at different measures to  help bring the number of casualties down. 806 

people were killed or seriously injured on motorways in Great Britain in 2019, with around a 30% of 

these casualties (246) occurring when the road surface was damp, wet or flooded ð a figure higher 

than four y ears earlier (208).  

 

Casualties on Motorways in Great Britain when the road surface is damp or wet or over 3cm flooded   

  2016 2017 2018 2019 Average 

Killed  34 18 39 28 30 

Serious 
injured  

220 185 199 218 206 

Total  254 203 238 246 235 

 

According to research carried out by the RAC nearly  three -quarters of drivers would like to see the 

standard 70mph speed limit on motorways reduced in wet weather  an interesting fact I would 

suggest when you see the vast majority of drivers taking little or no action to do so when the road 

is wet or it is raining.   

 

Of 2,100 drivers surveyed, a third (33%) said 

the limit should be reduced to 60mp h in the 

wet, while 7% think it should be cut to 

65mph. Seventeen per cent of drivers would 

like an even lower limit of 55mph or even 

50mph, while 14% would like to see the limit 

cut but arenõt sure by how much. You 

therefore have to ask the question of wh y 

given these views drivers donõt react 

themselves and cut their speed?  

 

Of the reasons given by drivers who advocate 

lower motorway speed limits in the wet, 78% 

said they felt lower limits would encourage 

some drivers to slow down, while 72% 

believed it might save lives, so is worth 

trying. Two -thirds (65%) said slower speeds 

might improve visibility with less spray from 

moving vehicles, and half (53%) felt it would 

reduce overall vehicle speeds, even if some 

people ignored the lower limit.  

 

Among the fifth of drivers (21%) who are 

against the idea of a lower motorway speed 

limit in bad weather, a majority said it was 

because most drivers already adjust their 

speed to the conditions (54%), or because 

there would be difficulty in defining when the 

new li mit should apply (60%) ð for instance, 

whether it would apply whenever the road 

surface was damp, or only while rain was 

actually falling. Four -in-10 (42%) said many 

drivers choose to ignore existing speed limits 

anyway and a similar proportion (41%) 

thought drivers wouldnõt obey a lower 

motorway limit.  

 

When asked whether a lower speed limit in 

the wet should be posted on stretches of 

motorway that already feature variable speed 

limit signage, including smart motorways, 73% 

of drivers were in favour, with 15% against 

the idea and 11% unsure. 

It is believed that  France is currently the only country in Europe to have speed limits that are 

reduced during inclement weather, with the 130km/h (80mph) limit reduced to 110km/h (68mph ð 

a reduct ion of around 12mph).  
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NEWLY QUALIFIED DRIVERS LOSE LICENCE 

 

The number of newly qualified drivers losing their driving licence within the first two years of 

passing their test is regretfully rising and it would seem not in many cases through actual physical 

driving violations according to a freedom of information request made by IAM Roadsmart.  

 

The data has revealed a steady increase in 

disqualifications in n ewly qualified drivers in 

the years 2018, 2019 and 2020 - 5,401, 7,484 

and 7,975 respectively  and driving without 

insurance is one of the top reasons newly 

qualified drivers are falling foul of the Road 

Traffic (New Drivers) Act, with more than 

12,000 caught driving without insurance 

documents since 2018. Another main reason 

for new drivers losing their licence within 

their probation period  is failing to provide 

information about who was driving the 

vehicle when an offence was committed . 

As you would expect however speeding 

accounted for the loss of licence s in around 

5,500 cases and not being in control of the 

vehicle such as using a mobile device were 

high up the list.  

 

The new drivers Act, was introduced to give newly qualified drivers a probationary period of two 

years after passing their driving test.  During this time, drivers will lose their licence if they commit 

offences leading to six or more points on their licence.  For example two PCNs (penalty charge 

notices) for speed ing would mean automatic disqualification. Once the newly qualified driver 

reaches six points they need to retake both their theory and practical driving tests again.  However 

you might well ask whether this is the best approach if most are losing their lic ences for non- 

driving offences!  

 

COST OF PASSING YOUR DRIVING TEST(S) AND MAINTAINING YOUR VEHICLE 

 

The DVSA has launched an open consultation with regard to its fees for 2021/22 This consultation 

proposes increasing the fees paid for driving tests, vehicle tests and other services provided by the 

Driver and Vehicle Standards Agency (DVSA).  

 

Applicable to a rise in costs under review are within the 

areas of the t heory and practic al driving tests for learner 

drivers and approved driving instructors , vehicle tests for 

roadworthiness and certification and MOT services.  
 

The income from fees in intended to cover the services 

provided on a cost neutral basis . Taxpayers do not 

generally support such activity and the fees charge cover 

what it actually costs to provide the service.  

 

Overall the fee rise is around 1.5% meaning for example that the practical driving test will rise by 

90p to  £62.90 if eventually approved by parliament following the consultation period which ends 

on 2nd September 2021. 

 

You can view all the proposals at https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/changing -the-

cost-of-dvsa-services-for -2021-to-2022/changing-the-cost-of-dvsa-services-for -2021-to-2022 
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NEW SOUTH WALES (AUSTRALIA) TACKLE BUSINESSES 

 

New penalties have come into force that target New South Wales businesses which fail to nominate 

drivers for offences detected by cameras.  Businesses which fail to nominate a driver for a camera -

detected offence could face a maximum court imposed fine of up to $22,000 for a single incident.  

Approximately 7,000 offences a year  are recorded where the fine goes to the business and the 

business fails to nominate who was driving the vehicle  which means that employees are committing 

offences in company cars and are not being punished for their dangerous driving . These measures 

will challenge businesses who continue to flout  the law  and allow guilty people to get away with 

the penalty . The new measures, which were introduced on June 28, also see the vehicle sanction 

scheme expanded to company vehicles. If you have an employee caught speeding at the road side 

by more than 45km over th e speed limit, police will have the ability to confiscate the company 

vehicleõs number plates or impound the vehicle. 

 

E-SCOOTER TRIALS STILL EXPANDING AND DEVELOPING 

 

They may well say it is a trial throughout the UK but unless there is a major hiccup th e outcome 

seems almost inevitable  ð they are here to stay and it is only a matter of time before privately own 

e-scooters become legally allowed to use the highway.  

 

That will not please everyone and there are considerable concerns that such òvehiclesó are a 

danger to pedestrians when ridden on the pavement (which is prohibited) and a hazard to both 

rider and other vehicles when on the road.  

  

However Westminster City Council has now join ed in with the  trial s of rental e -scooters in London. 

The trial is des igned to help to shape future policy on e-scooters, including whether they could form 

part of Londonõs sustainable recovery from the Covid -19 pandemic. The trial is being managed by 

TfL and London Councils ð and operated by Dott, Lime and TIER.  

 

The trial in London started in  June, with some areas participating fully and others as ôride-throughõ 

areas ð where users may travel through but not start or end e-scooter rides. Westminster became 

involved with the trial at the beginning of August  for a period of 1 0 months, with an option to 

extend the trial for up to six months.  The council has worked closely with TfL, London Councils, 

and the e-scooter providers to ensure extensive safety measures are in place so that residents and 

visitors can stay safe while the  trial is in place.  

 

OPERATION SNAP DEVELOPED 

 

A new portal has been launched to enable those who submit footage of driving offences in Wales to 

access an update on the status of their submission.  

 

Since 2017, people in Wales have been encouraged to submit footage of òdangerous and careless 

drivingó to the police via Operation SNAP, which is managed by GoSafe, the Welsh road casualty 

reduction partnership.  Feedback received has highlighted a desire from people making a submission 

to be updated on the status of their footage.  

 

Under the new system, submitters will receive an email from GoSafe informing them of any update 

in the status of their submission. Within the email there will be a link which will take the submitter 

to the newly -launched portal.  
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LOCKDOWN SPEEDERS 

 

More than half of cars and vans exceeded the speed limit in towns and on motorways in 2020, 

indicating that the emptier roads  provided the opportunity and space for people to take advantage . 

 

According to Department for Transport figures, in 2020, under free -flowing traffic conditions, 56 

percent of cars exceeded the speed limit on 30mph roads, compared to 53 percent on motorway s 

and 12 percent on national speed limit single carriageway roads.  This compares to 54 percent, 50 

percent and 9 percent respectively for 2019. Previously, vehicle speed compliance has remained 

broadly stable from 2011 to 2019.  
 

For vans, 55 percent were f ound to have exceeded the speed limit on motorways, along with 58 

percent on 30mph roads.  

 

THE TRAFFIC COMMISSIONERS REVIEW 

 

A Review of the Traffic Commissioners and the Office of the Traffic Commissioners is currently 

underway which will lead to proving  a robust assessment, challenge and assurance on the health 

and effectiveness of the organisation.  
 

Specifically, the review will look at:  

 

¶ Whether the functions that are provided by and in the name of TCs are required  

¶ Whether the TCs are carrying out their functions effectively and efficiently  

¶ Whether the support provided by DVSA and, specifically, OTC allows TCs to do so 

¶ Whether the current OTC DVSA-provided support and TC arrangements best support the      
delivery of these functions  

¶ Whether the OTC support continues to be provided by DVSA, or would be more effective if 
separated, given DVSAõs enforcement functions and the TC role as independent regulators 

¶ The effectiveness and appropriateness of existing governance, accountability, assurance, 
and int elligence sharing arrangements 

¶ The appropriateness of delivering additional functions  
 

There are eight  Traffic Commissioners (TC) appointed by the Secretary of State for Transport and 

their roles and responsibilities are determined by statutory powers in p rimary and secondary 

legislation alongside a body of case law.  They are assisted in their work by eleven Deputy Traffic 

Commissioners who preside over a number of public inquiries.  Overall they have a mission to 

champion safe, fair and reliable passenger a nd goods transport with specific responsibilities for the 

Licensing and regulation of those who operate:  
 

¶ Heavy goods vehicles (HGVs) 

¶ Public service vehicles (PSVs) 

¶ Registration of local bus services  

¶ Taking action against drivers of HGVs and PSVs 

¶ Environmental suitability of centres designated as parking locations for HGVs, potentially 

imposing financial penalties against bus operators that fail to run against registered 

timetables  

 

You can find out more about this review at https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/review -of-traffic -

commissioners-for -great-britain -function/traffic -commissioner-function  
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NATIONAL CAMPAIGNS AND ACTIVITY 

 

The theme Road Safety Heroesõ has been set for this yearõs Road Safety Week, which takes place 

between 15 th and 21st November  with the final Sunday ie 21st November being the World  Day of 

Remembrance for Road Traffic Victims  both preceded by Project Edward running from 13 th to 17 th 

September 2021. 
 

  Road Safety Week seeks to raise public awareness of road safety issues, and is intended to 

act as ôthe driver for positive change on UK roadsõ and the chosen theme 

for this year being  road safety heroes, aims to celebrat e those who 

make the roads safer for everyone including the emergency services, 

medical teams and support services etc who  care for people after a 

crash as well as designers and engineers who work to create the safest 

vehicles and safer spaces for people to travel.  
 

There are many different ways individuals, schools and organisations can get involved and focus 

attention on road safety during the week  and Brake who co-ordinate the week have a host of 

resources available as part of an action pack  which can be accessed from 

https://www.brake.org.uk/road -safety-week 

 

The World Day of Remembrance for Road Traffic Victims  (WDoR) is held on the third Sunday 

of November each year to remember those who died or were injured from road crashes and the 

plight of their loved ones who must cope with the consequences of their deaths or inj uries. Over 

1.3 million people lose their lives across the world each year as a result of a road crash which many 

people describe as a pandemic and have tried to get it recognised in that way for many years.  

The objectives of  the WDoR are to provide a pla tform for road traffic victims and 

their families to:  
 

¶ Remember all people killed and seriously injured on the roads;  

¶ Acknowledge the crucial work of the emergency services;  

¶ Draw attention to the generally trivial legal response to culpable road   deaths  

¶ advocate for better support for road traffic victims and victim families;  

¶ Promote actions to prevent and eventually stop further road deaths and injuries  

 
The day is intended to put a spotlight on the reduction of traffic speeds since lower 

speeds have the potential to prevent many deaths and serious injuries, in                 

particular those of pedestrians and all other vulnerable road users.  

 

Project EDWARD (Every Day without a  Road Death) is an annual ongoing road safety 

campaign, which began life in 2016 and has a particular focus during the week 13th to 17th 

September 2021. 
 

The theme this year  is òFit for the Roadó is supported by the DfT, 

Highways England, the National Police Chiefs Council, the National Fire 

Chiefs Council and a large number of police forces, fire and rescue 

organisations, policy making groups and businesses. 
 

The campaign aims to provide a platform that showcases some of the best work being done around 

the country within  the five pillars of the Safe System Approach as well as encouraging organisations 

to be pro -active about their road safety messaging . More details can be found at  

www.  https://projectedward.org/  
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DOING AWAY WITH DRIVING TEST(S) 
 

A so called òconsultationó has been launched, if you can call it that presenting what comes across 

clearly as a fait accompli unless we are really able to find a hole in the proposals which has been 

overlooked. A further indication that it is a done deal is the short time scale (responses by 7th  

September 2021) that has been given for responses and the very nature of the statistically  

gathering exercise from the manner in which the questions are asked and the inability to download 

a document so it can be discussed round a table in a prop er manner ð Oh and yes released in the 

holiday month when no one meets together anyway! If I sound a bit annoyed at the way in which 

stakeholders are being treated then  youõve read me right.  

 

So why these proposals now? -  to try and answer the short fal l in the number of HGV drivers, so 

more tests can be offered and a wider range of vehicles in the HGV categories can be driven 

without additional tests and bigger loads can be towed  (B+E) without any 

test whatsoever other tha n a normal car licence. The sho rtage of drivers 

in the HGV category has been an issue for years but now it would seem 

that we are prepared to compromise safety in the intended hope that we 

can produce more qualified HGV drivers if indeed we can find people 

willing to take up the profess ion in the first place despite now the role becoming a much better 

paid job.   
 

Overall I am not convinced by the package of changes proposed but I will admit to not having the 

practical experience of driving an HGV  and 

would therefore be guided by those better 

placed as to the merits or otherwise of the 

proposals but when it comes to towing trailers 

then the suggestions just do not work for me and 

would rather see anyone who wishes to tow any 

weight of trailer be su bject to training and  

test ing. We know that it is the training which makes the real difference and not the test - but 

without testing people will not put themselves forward to learn how to use both these categories of 

vehicle safety particularly when it co mes to towing where it is felt by many that all people 

irrespective of the weight should have to take training and pass a test before hitching a trailer.  To 

an extend at least most reputable companies carry out a driver assessment before allowing anyone 

to take charge of a vehicles but with the growth of the Gig economy such an opportunity will not 

present itself leading to many drivers coming onto the roads with no means to really familiarise 

themselves with what they are driving before starting to work.   
 

So what is being proposed: 
 

¶ Allow drivers to take one test to drive both a rigid and articulated lorry, rather than having 
to pass a test in a rigid lorry first, and then another in an articulated lorry  

¶ Allow drivers who want to use a bus or coach to to w a trailer to take one test with a trailer, 
rather than having to pass a test without a trailer first  

¶ Allow the off -road manoeuvres part of the test to be assessed by the driver training 
industry  

¶ Allow car drivers to tow a trailer without having to take a nother test  
 

Find the consultation and means to respond at  

https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/changes -to-hgv-and-bus-driving-tests-and-allowing-car-

drivers-to-tow-a-trailer -without -an-extra -test/changes -to-hgv-and-bus-driving-tests-and-allowing-car-drivers-

to-tow-a-trailer -without -an-extra -test  

Traffic Safety Roads 
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HIGHWAYS ENGLAND BECOMES NATIONAL HIGHWAYS 

 

Highways England acting chief executive Nick Harris has been confirmed as the permanent chief 

executive of the government -owned company, which will now be known as ôNational Highwaysõ. 

 

Highways England said the rebranding of the organisation ôNational Highwaysõ, proposes ôa new era 

for strategic roadsõ and reflects the new focus the 

company has on delivering the Governmentõs Ã27bn 

strategic roads investment programme, while also 

continuing to set highways standards for the whole UK.  

 

The rebranding has however been criticised by Plaid Cymru and by the Labour Party  particularly in 

Wales and no doubt raised a few eyebrows in Scotland who bot h have their own network 

management separate from Highways England/National Highways.  

 

PLATOONING TRIAL 

 

In 2017, the Department for Transport and Highways England commissioned the UK HGV Platooning 

Project ð Helm UK. This project involves a series of platooning trials on UK roads which will help 

gather objective evidence on both the safety implications and the real -world benefits of platooning 

for the UK.  

 

Platooning is a system where trucks can travel on motorways with specified gaps between them 

using autonomous technology are easy to comprehend. By using advanced technology trucks form 

organised, identically spaced convoys and can therefore drive closer together over long distances, 

thereby cutting air drag friction, bringing down fuel consumption an d cutting costs.  

 

Now TRL as lead partner on the project are 

undertaking some research to quantify the economic 

benefits of platooning for freight companies. As such, 

they are looking to undertake some stakeholder 

engagement with UK Freight Operators to u nderstand 

the likely adoption of platooning among fleet 

operators and the key opportunities and limitations of 

different platooning models.  

 

 

TRL are looking to interview freight operators , from September for about an hour,  who operate 

HGVs with box or curtain side trailers and undertake a significant proportion of driving on 

motorways or primary A -roads. No prior knowledge or involvement in platooning is required ahead 

of the interview. TRL will be providing some background information on platooning to hel p those 

involved assess the viability of the technology for their  specific freight operation.  

 

The research will help contribute to the UK's first ever platooning trial and will help identify the 

economic implications for HGV companies to operate platoons.  This insight is essential to 

determine the business case for platooning and whether it can successfully  and safely deployed on 

UK roads. 

 

Find out more about the project titled HelmUK and how to become involved by visiting 

helmuk@trl.co.uk  
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ELECTRIC VEHICLE MAINTENANCE 

 

The Institute of the Motor Industry (IMI) has said that the automotive retail sector does not 

currently have the skills and a generation of talent needed to service and repair electrified vehicles  

with an  estimated 6.5% of the automotive workforce currently qualified to work on electric 

vehicles. This not only presents a safety threat for those who may risk working on high voltage 

vehicle systems without ap propriate training; it also means the  lack of qualified technicians  could 

well force servicing and repair costs to rise  substantially for motorists  who own such vehicles thus 

creating a barrier  to make the switch to an EV. 

 

In numerical terms 6.5% of UK qualified EV technicianõs equals around 

15,428 who are equip with the appropriate skills to work on currently the 

380,000 electric car and van population which is expected to rise to 10.6 

million in the next decade requiring around and estimated 75,000 

technicians to meet the demand.  

 

The IMI calculated that a £15m boost would contribute towards training for up to 75,000 

technicians.  

 

MORE MONEY TO REDUCE POLLUTION BY TACKLING CONGESTION 

 

A share of £15 million additional funding to upgrade and repair traffic signals  and been shared by 39 

councils in England which is aimed at making traffic flow better in their 

areas and therefore reduce air pollution and congestion.  21 authorities 

received £500,000 each with 18 councils getting £250,000 each. The 

funding will be used to support programmes of work to March 2022.  

 

The extra money from the Department for Transport is part of this yearõs 

Highway Maintenance settlement for English local authoriti es outside of London, and will be spent 

on supplementing existing local authority spending on the upgrade and maintenance of traffic 

signals and associated equipment. 

 

POLICE GETTING TOUGH ON E-SCOOTER RIDERS 

 

Police forces up and down the country are looking to get tough with people who are illegally riding 

private e -scooters on the highway. Whilst it is permissible to own one it can 

only be used on private land with permission from the land owner at present.  

 

Equally it is illegal to use one, legitimately available through an approved 

trial scheme, on the pavement , under the age of sixteen and without a 

provisional driving licence . People ignoring the law risk a £300 fine, 6 penalty 

points on their driving lic ence and having the e-scooter seized. This for any 

driver or motorcyclist that has passed their driving test in the last two years 

could result in a driving disqualification and the need to re -take both the 

theory and practical driving test.  

 

Many police forces have issued local information about the use of e -scooters and are now looking to 

take action against those who break the rules.  
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A HISTORICAL REMINDER 
 

RoadPeace have reminded us that it is 125 years since the very first death was caused by a driver ð

in Crystal Palace, London.  
 

Because the cause of her death was so unique, her death received 

extensive publicity. The inquest concluded just a week after her death 

with an "Accidental Death" verdict, returned by the jury, and this 

again was reported in national and local papers.  

 

The death of Bridget Driscoll (c. 1851 ð 17 

August 1896) was the first recorded case of a 

pedestrian killed in a collisi on with a motor 

car in the United Kingdom. As 44 -year-old 

Driscoll, with her teenage daughter May and 

her friend Elizabeth Murphy, crossed Dolphin 

Terrace in the grounds of the Crystal Palace 

in London, Driscoll was struck by a car 

belonging to the Anglo -French Motor Carriage 

Company that was being used to give 

demonstration rides. One witness described 

the car as travelling at "a reckless pace, in 

fact, like a fire engine".  
 

Although the car's maximum speed was 8 

miles per hour (13 km/h) it had been limite d 

deliberately to 4 miles per hour (6.4 km/h), 

the speed at which the driver, Arthur James 

Edsall of Upper 

Norwood, 

claimed to have 

been travelling. 

His passenger, 

Alice Standing of 

Forest Hill, alleged he modified the engine to 

allow the car to go faster,  but another 

taxicab driver examined the car and said it 

was incapable of exceeding 4.5 miles per 

hour (7.2 km/h) because of a low -speed 

engine belt. The accident happened just a 

few weeks after a new Act of Parliament had 

increased the speed limit for car s to 14 miles 

per hour (23 km/h), from 2 miles per hour in 

towns and 4 miles per hour in the 

countryside.  

 

The jury returned a verdict of "accidental death" after an inquest lasting some six hours. The 

coroner said he hoped "such a thing would never happen again.   

 

40 YEARS OF SEATBELT WEARING  

 

Another anniversary of some 40 years was made when the UK Parliament passed legislation to make 

seatbelt wearing compulsory where fitted in the front of cars  on 

28th July 1981 after years of campaigning by medical and safety 

organisations supported amongst others by the Child Accident 

Prevention Trust, British Medical Association, Casualty Surgeons 

Association, Anglia Ruskin University, Birmingham University, 

UCL, insurance companies, Chartered Institution of Highways & 

Transportation, the Royal Society for the Prevention of Accidents 

and the AA.  
 

On 31 January 1983 the seatbelts wearing law came into force. Shortly after this, 90% of car drivers 

and front seat passengers were observed to be wearing seatbelts. Moreover, a 29% reduction in 

fatal injuries of front -seat passengers and a 30% drop in serious injuries were reported that year.  

Although the vast majority of drivers and passengers now wear a seatbelt, a recent PACTS report 

found that 31% of those who died in vehicles in 2018 were not wearing a seatbelt.  

 

PACTS has now called for the three penalty points for those who fail to wear a seat belt.  
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